MINUTES OF THE 2011 SEMI-ANNUAL 
HOMEOWNERS AND BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING 
FOR THE
WAWASEE CONDOMINIUM HOMEOWNERS ASSOCIATION 
Held on: September 10, 2011

The Semi-Annual Homeowners and Board of Directors Meeting of the WA WASEE 
CONDOMINIUM HOMEOWNERS ASSOCIATION were held in the Commons Area, on 
September 10th, 2011 at 9:00 a.m. The meeting was call pursuant bye-mail and written notices to 
all members by the President and the Secretary of the Association. * 1. A copy of the notice of the 
meeting is attached to these minutes and incorporated by reference. The Board of Directors in 
attendance for this meeting was: Leon (Lee) Theis: Vice President, V. Richard (Dick) Miller: 

Secretary/Treasurer, William (Bill) Hatlem and Jim Cox: Board Members, not present was 
William (Bill) McCabe. 

Mike Kauffman, owner of JK Property Management, was present at the meeting to file the 
Property Managers Report and to report on repairs and upcoming projects. 

Vice President of the Association, Lee Theis, will serve as Chairman of the meeting. Lee Theis 
then called the meeting to order and requested any other guest or new members introduce 
themselves. 

Chairman Theis also requested that the agenda be approved for this meeting. Upon motioned by 
Bill Hatlem, seconded by Jim Cox and unanimously approved the agenda was accepted. 

RECORD OF PROCEEDING AND MINUTES 

V. Richard Miller will serve as official secretary of the meeting and sign all proceedings 
and minutes of this meeting he will be designated to take the meeting notes and prepare 
the minutes of the meeting together with all attachments. 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

Chairman Theis called upon V. Richard Miller, the Secretary, to present the report concerning the 
minutes and proceedings for the June 11th, 2011, Annual Meeting of the Homeowners 
Association. V. Richard Miller reported that copies of the minutes have been previously e-mailed 
or distributed to all Board Members. Mr. Miller requested that the minutes be approved as 
previously recorded and presented to the members. Upon motion by Bill Hatlem and seconded 
by Jim Cox and unanimously approved by the Board Members present at the meeting in person. 
The minutes for the June, 2011 Annual Meeting was accepted as recorded proceeding of the 
Association's Homeowner's record and as previously distributed to the members. V. Richard 
Miller noted that the minutes are kept at his office and copy will be available upon request. 
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TREASURER'S REPORT 

The Chairman requested that V. Richard Miller, Treasurer of the Association present the August 
31, 2010 Financial Reports which was previously submitted to all board members bye-mail. 
Mr. Miller then discussed various line items of the financial statement. *2. Copies of the 
financial statements will be incorporated into these minutes and made a part of the same by 
reference. It was noted that copies of the financial statements are always on file with the 
Treasurer of the Association and can be obtained from V. Richard Miller's office in Warsaw by 
contacting his office associate, Glenda Pachniak (574-268-9988). After discussion of the 
financial reports and upon motioned by Bill Hatlem and seconded by Jim Cox, the following 
resolutions were unanimously approved by the members. 

RESOLVED: The financial statements and reports presented at this meeting by the 
Treasurer of the Association are approved, confirmed and ratified. 

RESOLVED FURTHER: That a minimum of 10 of the monthly unit assessment shall 
continue to be allocated to the capital reserve replacement fund in accordance with the 
applicable provisions of the Indiana Horizontal (Condominium) Act. 

DELINQUENCIES

Please note here that President Bill McCabe was aware that there three unit owners that were 
delinquent with their dues. He sent out e-mails to all three. One of the three had a banking issue 
that was immediately straighten out and the other two have sent their checks. 

MATTERS OF OLD BUSINESS FOR DISCUSSION AT THE MEETING 
***Update on Condo Units Sold &/or For Sell on Lake Wawasee: 

1. One Spinks Condo sold this year for $380,000.00 
Sunset Harbor sold a Condo this year for $450,000.00 

2. Spinks Condo-Unit 109 is listed in the MLS for $525,000.00 

3. There are 27 active condos for sale on the Lake that are priced between $135,900.00 
and $949,900.00; only 2 sold this year. 

***Website: 

1. The website for the Spinks is up and running, it is very nicely designed; all 
Homeowners should take a look at the site. 

2. The site was developed for Homeowners to receive information and to help market 
the Spinks and make it easier for Realtors to sell the Units. 

3. All Resident information will be password protected, but other information will be 
available to Realtors and Buyers. 

4. The Minutes of the Annual Meeting and the Semi-Annual meeting will be available 
on the site. 

5. Should you have further questions or suggest for the site please e-mail any of your 
Board Members. 
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MATTERS OF NEW BUSINESS FOR DISCUSSION AT THE MEETING 

****Discussion was held on several items: 

1. Lakeside Landscaping with Concrete Wall 

a. Repair needs to be completed on block wall in front of 151 floor units. 

After discussion of this project and upon motioned by Lee Theis and seconded by Jim Cox, the 
following resolutions were unanimously approved by the members. 

RESOLVED: approved the work to repair the wall should be completed 

RESOLVED FURTHER: the funds for this project will come out of the reserve account. 

2. Fence Painting 

a. Mike's proposal for the fence painting by Hursey not to exceed $4,508.59 

After discussion of this project and upon motioned by Lee Theis and seconded by Jim Cox, the 
following resolutions were unanimously approved by the members. 

RESOLVED: approved the fence painting. 

RESOLVED FURTHER: the funds for this project will come out of the reserve account. 

3. Discussion was held on Pool Cover to be installed. 

After discussion of this project and upon motioned by Jim Cox and seconded by Bill Hatlem, 
the following resolutions were unanimously approved by the members. 

RESOLVED: Mike would get the New Pool Cover and have it Installed for $2,416.46. 
RESOLVED FURTHER: the funds for this project will come out of the reserve account. 

4. Discussion was held on Newspaper Boxes Delivery. 

After discussion of this project and upon motioned by Jim Cox and seconded by Bill Hatlem, 
the following resolutions were unanimously approved by the members. 

RESOLVED: Mike would remove the Paper Boxes and replace with a single box. 

5. Proposal to change gate code on 12/1/11 to recommended number. 

After discussion of this project it was unanimously approved by the members to leave the gate 
code the same and for security the building code would change, with the responsibility of the 
resident to let visitors in at an appropriate door instead of giving them the building code. It was 
also decided that an e-mail or hand delivered/phone call to those who do not have e-mail, would 
be sent to the Homeowners with the new code (the code will not be published in these minutes 
due to the security). 

6. Discussion was held on the fence opening near SE Gate. 

After discussion it was decided to leave as is and no proposals were approved for this 
project. 
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PROPERTY MANGER'S REPORT 

The Chairman, Lee Theis then called upon Mike Kauffman of JK Property Management to 
summarize the Property Managers activities since the Annual Meeting and his recommendations 
for capital improvements and maintenance items. Mike distributed the Property Managers Report 
under the date of September 10, 2011 which outlined the projects that were completed since the 
Annual meeting. *3 a copy of this report will be incorporated into these minutes and made a part 
of same by reference. 

Mike Kauffman stated that the pool is CLOSED. He also stated that the Service Gate 
Emergency Pins have now been updated. 
*********************************************************************** 

The following projects have been completed since the spring meeting: 

Courtyards drainage and flashings to keep water from 101-102 stairways 
Repair Walls and Trim 101-102 stairways 

Repaired tile over 307 and 108 

Repairs to Garage Roof 

Elevator at 107-308 repaired and adjusted elevator #5 

New garage door and paint service door on service building 

Pier edging reinforced with aluminum rivets and missing edging replaced 

Repaired underground water line break 
****************************************************************************** 

Projects to be finished before the next spring meeting: 

Outside Sign 

Seal, Trim and Paint Garages 1 and 2 

Finish wiring in courtyard 1 to receptacle in hallway 
New LED exit lights installed 

Repair asphalt area dug-up for the waterline repair 
******************************************************************************

Upcoming Proposed Projects: 

Bids for painting fence: 

Hursey not to exceed $4,508.59 
Ramos $3,900.00 

 THIS PROJECT HAS BEEN APPROVED---SEE ABOVE. 

Bids for Edging Blocks: 

Hursey $2,650.00 plus edging blocks 
Ramos $3,600.00 plus edging blocks 

THIS PROJECT HAS BEEN APPROVED---SEE ABOVE 
Removal of all Paper Boxes 

THIS PROJECT HAS BEEN APPROVED---SEE ABOVE 
Internet Access for the Building 

Stucco Crack Repair 

Pool Cover: 

Bid: $2,416.46 Installed 

THIS PROJECT HAS BEEN APPROVED---SEE ABOVE 
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PLEASE REMEMBER TO SEND, CAT L, E-MAIL OR GIVE TO MIKE THE BOTTOM 
SECTION OF THE "Property Managers Report" IF YOU WOULD LIKE TO HAVE YOUR 
UNIT CHECK DURING THE WINTER. 

COMMITTEE REPORTS: 

***Budget Committee: Bill McCabe Chair, V. Richard Miller, Bill Hatlem, Lee Theis and Jim 
Cox----No Report 

***Social Committee: Lisa Hill Chair, Donna McCabe, June Miller, Theresa Farber and Billie 
Ganz 

***Grounds & Beautification: Donna McCabe and June Miller-Co Chairs, Wilma Cox and Sue 
Theis 

***Building Pier Committee: Lee Theis Chair, Chuck Myers, and Mike Kaufman 

***Rules Committee: Lee Theis Chair, V. Richard Miller and Billie Ganz----No Report 
***Insurance Committee: Bill Hatlem Chair, Lee Theis and Jim Cox----It was report that the 
WSCA policy would renew in November, 2011, at the same rate as is currently being paid, this is 
part of a three year contract and would be renegotiated in November, 2012. 

OPERATING FUNDS: 

There was a proposal to have a "Special Assessment for Operating Funds". After much 
discussion it was unanimously decided by the members NOT to approve this assessment. 

REMODELING PROPOSAL: 

An extensive report was presented to the Board Members to upgrade the inside public areas of the 
Condominiums. This includes but is not limited to; stripping the wall paper and repainting, 
removing and replacing the carpeting, upgrading and modernizing the entire inside. 

The proposal calls for the entire cost to be right around: $290,000.00, with this being an 
assessment of $9,000.00 per unit, this will be broken down to be paid at $3,000.00 per unit, per 
year for the next 3 years. 

After discussion of this proposal and upon motioned by V. Richard Miller and seconded by 

Bill Hatlem the following resolutions were unanimously approved by the members. 

RESOLVED: approved the assessment for the remodeling project 

RESOLVED FURTHER: the northwest end will be the first to be remodeled, then the 
southeast end and finally the center and commons area. 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED: the first assessment of $3,000.00 per unit per year will, 
Be due on October 1, 2011, (if paid after October 15, the amount will be $3,150.00 and 

after November 1 the amount will be $3,300.00) 
The second will be due October 1, 2012 

And final payment will be due October 1,2013. 
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MONTHLY DUES: 

It was brought to the attention of the Board that since they were not allowing the "Special 
Assessment of Operating Funds" that maybe they should increase the monthly fees. The Board 
discussed this in detail and decided that a small increase in monthly fees was necessary to cover 
all bills and small projects during the year. 

After discussion of this project and upon motioned by Bill Hatlem and seconded by V. 

Richard Miller, the following resolutions were unanimously approved by the members. 

RESOLVED: approved an increase in month dues to $450.00 per month; payable 
quarterly at $1,350.00 or yearly at $5,400.00 per condo. 

RESOLVED FURTHER: this increase will not affect the reserve account and 10% of the 
monthly unit assessment shall continue to be allocated to the capital reserve replacement fund in 
accordance with the applicable provisions of the Indiana Horizontal (Condominium) Act. 

GENERAL BUSINESS MATTERS 

1. Please send your updated phone numbers and e-mail addresses to Glenda at: 

WSCA-3594 E. US Highway 30, Warsaw, IN 46580 
or e-mail her at gpach1@yahoo.com
2. Unit Owners Responsibility Per Bylaws: All partitions and interior walls, ceilings and floors; 
appliances to include garbage disposals, dishwashers, stoves, ranges, and refrigerators, 
telephones, air conditioning and heating equipment-whether located wholly or partially inside 
or outside condominium unit, doors, screens and window-including exterior and interior of all 
glass and screen surfaces, lamps and interior and exterior grouting and/or caulking and all 
other accessories appurtenant to the Condominium unit or belonging to the owner thereof. 
(This is taken from Article 5.07). 

ADJOURNMENT OF MEETING 

There being no further business to come before the Board, the same was unanimously adjourned, 
sine die, at 11:40 A.M. Next meeting will be the Spring Annual Meeting which will be held on 
Saturday, June 2, 2012 (Not Memorial Day Weekend!). 

V. Richard Miller, Secretary of the Board 

Of Directors of the Wawasee Spink 

Condominiums Homeowners Association 

